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Minutes of a meeting of Alfriston Parish Council (APC)
held in the Alfriston War Memorial Hall on Monday 20th February 2023
	
Present:
Cllr Watkins [Chair]		Cllr Monteath-Wilson
Cllr Bell				Cllr Daw 
Cllr Rabagliati 
	 			
In attendance:
Mrs Victoria Rutt - Parish Clerk
24 members of the public were present.

166. Chairman’s Welcome
Cllr Watkins welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

167. Public Questions
1. Ms Caroline Adcock was very surprised to hear the conversation about the Dukes/Village Green issues at the January 2023 meeting and had the opportunity to meet the resident, Ms McBride whom shared all the information with Ms Adcock and has been copying her into emails. Ms Adcock hoped that the recent facts would be shared at the meeting. Ms Adcock is hopeful the case will be dismissed and Ms McBride will receive an apology. The recent facts state that Ms McBride only owns 5% of the land, the rest is owned by the National Trust or owners of the Bakehouse. Both who have made changes.  Ms Adcock has stated that the Tye is a village green under reference TVG18 and there are locked gates and areas of tarmac.  
Ms Adcock said there has been concerns raised that Ms McBride has not attended meetings but she has expressed in emails to Clerk why she can’t attend due to a private nature. 
Ms Adcock raised a personal issue which was quickly shut down as it is not the right forum. Ms Adcock ended her statement by stating the reason she felt like she had to get involved is due to the potential costs which would be using public money on a dubious claim. The Clerk explained that it is on the agenda today to discuss under item 180.1.  Ms McBride has asked for the minutes to be amended that she has not refused to come to any meetings. Clerk explained that Ms McBride has said she would meet with the Parish Council but then has named 3 Councillors to whom she would not wish to meet with. APC do not work like that, and no meeting has been progressed. As to the personal issues that have been raised, no evidence to date has been sent to the Clerk and Ms McBride has been informed of the process i.e. if there is a concern about a Cllr, they should be referred to the Monitoring Officer at Wealden District Council. To date this has not been done. The Clerk will not be printing in the minutes what Ms Adcock insinuated as no evidence has been provided, it should not be discussed in the public domain and is not appropriate. 

168.  Apologies for absence
Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Cooper and Cllr Beechey. 

169. Report from Maria Caulfield MP
Maria Caulfield was unable to attend but sent her apologies. Her report can be found under Appendix B. 

170. Report from Cllr Stephen Shing [ESCC]
Cllr Shing apologised for not attending the last meeting but he could not get his vehicle through the flood water. ESCC have approved the higher total of 4.99% increase for Council Tax. In addition to £15 for Sussex Police, £5 fire authority and £6 WDC.  In total it will be a increase of £111 per year, per band D property which will be very hard to cope with for many  residents. The little comfort is ESCC is not looking for new savings or reducing services.  All the opposition groups together have submitted an amendment to use some funding in different areas, but this has been rejected by ESCC. Cllr Shing is one of the 2 who didn’t vote for the council tax increase. Cllr Shing suggested that funding is used more effectively on highway maintenance. Our roads have more potholes and keep flooding on roads, county highways should investigate a better policy to solve the problem. Cllr Monteath-Wilson asked the question was it correct that some money had been put forward for public transport in East Sussex. Cllr Shing confirmed this is correct and that £41 million has been assigned.  

171. Report from Cllr Michael Lunn [WDC]
Cllr Lunn was happy to see a good turn out at the meeting. He explained that he is the Wealden District Councillor and provided links between WDC, SDNPA and the Water Board. He explained that WDC don’t have a local plan and that one has been worked on for some time. They have been waiting for the government numbers on housing as the proposed numbers were too high for the current infrastructure. Cllr Lunn explained that the management of the Cuckmere is not great, WDC are aware and the issues with the sluices have been reported to the Environment Agency [EA]. The EA are applying for a permit to undertake some re-silting. Mr Nick White asked how can WDC spend £1 million on planning enforcement but not the sluices. Cllr Lunn explained that WDC are not responsible for the sluices, this is the EA and Water Levels Management Board. WDC do contribute towards the cost but are not responsible. WDC have spent £50k on this so far. There has been a lot of progress with dialogue but no action as yet. Cllr Lunn said the best thing to do is to lobby Maria Caulfield MP as much as possible. A resident asked whether manual handles could be supplied so local farmers could release them, Cllr Lunn explained this would not work as it is the seals. Mrs Alex Polizzi asked do we need permission from EA to do this? Cllr Lunn confirmed that yes permission is required from the EA. Mrs Alex Polizzi suggested that APC lead on a letter campaign so if residents knew who to write to, they could all send letters to ensure they aware of the impact on residents and traders. This was agreed. Action 1. 

172. Declaration of interests
Cllr Watkins declared that she is a member of the Alfriston Emergency Group [AEG]. 
Cllr Daw declared that she is a Church Warden for St Andrews.

173. Minutes
Cllr Bell proposed and Cllr Daw seconded a motion that the unadopted minutes of the APC meeting held on 16th January 2023 were a true and accurate record. MOTION CARRIED.  
Cllr Watkins duly signed the minutes.


174. Finance
174.1 To approve the Statement of Finances: Feb 2023  
Cllr Daw proposed and Cllr Monteath-Wilson seconded a motion to approve the Statement of Finances for February 2023. [Appendix A]. MOTION CARRIED.  Cllr. Daw signed the invoices. 

175. Clerk to open grass cutting tenders
Clerk explained that the grass cutting tender deadline was Friday 17th February. 5 tenders have been received. The Clerk will now undertake a comparison exercise and submit a report to Cllrs to aid in discussions and the contract being awarded at the March 2023 meeting. 

176. To agree and finalise plan for the planting of trees for the Queens Green Canopy
Clerk reported that £995 had been fundraised for this project. The deadline was Friday 17th February. Clerk confirmed that she had liaised with Mr Dan Larkin, APC’s tree warden, and he confirmed that the London Plane and disease resistant Elm trees would be ideal and that APC also need to consider the cost of compost, tree stakes and tree guards. The Clerk asked Cllrs if they were content for her to now move forward with arranging a date with Mr Larkin and the Lord Lieutenant and to liaise with local Nurseries to find out the costings and to see whether any discount could be made if we buy a few. Once more is known, the number of trees and locations will be approved via email as the trees need to be planted before the end of March. Action 2. 

177. Report on Highways and Twittens – Cllr Rabagliati 
Cllr Rabagliati reported that the traffic management consultation concluded last week and 130 responses have been received. ESH have said APC are likely to receive the report mid-March so Cllr Rabagliati is hopeful to have more of an update at the next meeting. 
Cllr Rabagliati confirmed that he has reported several pavements and roads recently which are slowly receiving repair works. He reported that there is a temporary road closure on the 28th February – 1st March between the hours of 20:00 to 06:00 between Lullington Road and Waterloo Square to allow South East Water to carry out apparatus repair works.

178. Report on Allotments – Cllr Cooper 
No update. 

179. Report on Public Transport – Cllr Monteath-Wilson 
Cllr Monteath-Wilson reported that as confirmed earlier by Cllr Shing, ESCC have been given £41 million for the bus services in East Sussex. 

180. Report on Rights of Way and Countryside – Cllr Monteath-Wilson 
180.1 To discuss and consider next steps re Dukes Green 
Cllr Monteath-Wilson reported that over the past few meetings, Cllr Bell has raised concerns about some of the work undertaken at Burnt House which may have closed past of the Town Village Green [TVG] compromising the Right of Way [ROW]. This is now in her portfolio as her responsibility and she would like to try to facilitate whether any ROW have been blocked or impeded. Cllr Monteath-Wilson proposed a site meeting with the owner of Burnt House and other owners, with a ROW officer at County, and the Clerk, to establish whether any ROW have been blocked. All Councillors agreed to this. 

Cllr Monteath-Wilson chased about Kings Ride, no response as yet. The tree blocking the path that was chased last month, this has now been removed. It was reported to Cllr Monteath-Wilson via the Clerk that a dead tree has grown through the old public footpath up Weavers Lane causing damage to a fence. This has been reported to the ROW team for action. 

Clerk reported that a tree came down in West Street which was reported and removed but the tree trunk is remaining. ESH have said it is not an obstruction under their safety processes. 

Cllr Bell stated that Cllr Monteath-Wilson asked at the last meeting for legal advice to be obtained from NALC regarding TVG37. He asked could this be looked into now. Clerk suggested that the meeting is held with the landowners and ROW officer first before discussing the legal side. Cllr Monteath-Wilson explained that first we need to establish whether there has been any contravention on the land, by asking the appropriate authority for advice and their knowledge. Cllr Monteath-Wilson proposed to have the meeting to seek advice and guidance from the statutory body. This was seconded by Cllr Rabagliati. Action 3. 

181. Report on Strategic Planning – Cllr Daw
181.1 To discuss and agree proposed plan for the Kings Coronation in May 2023
Clerk explained that the Alfriston Hub have been liaising with members about the street party proposals and the below information was sent in to assist Cllrs on making any decisions.
32 people responded asking for the street party to be on the Sunday, not the Monday.
22 of the responders were residents. 16 of which want it on the Tye, 2 want a street party and 4 don’t mind. 20 responders were traders. 6 of which want a street party, 4 on the Tye and 2 don’t mind.  Other comments made were:
· Could there be a street party and something on the Tye?
· Does the street closure have to end at 5pm or could it be later?
· Businesses should be encouraged to be part of the celebrations.

All Councillors agreed with the points above. The Clerk explained that the King has requested that all street parties should be held on the Sunday so this has been agreed. Cllr Daw said the street party could go on for longer but need to be mindful that if this is the case, there would be more stewards required at the 6 closure points. We need to ensure they can be manned. The meeting was opened up so traders could make comments. 

Mrs Alex Polizzi from The Star explained that she has a lot of employees and would be happy to offer them up to assist with the stewarding where possible. She is also happy that traders can be involved in this wonderful celebrations last time it was made clear it is not a commercial event. Cllr Monteath-Wilson explained it is a village event for residents, visitors and those who run businesses. They will be supported where possible. Mrs Diana Kelly suggested that people can go onto the Tye to have a picnic. Cllr Daw explained that the hall has been hired in case of poor weather.  Cllr Monteath-Wilson agreed that we should use both, the whole village out using the spaces available to celebrate. Mr Nick White said as a resident, the street closure is a wonderful idea. It did not help as a business for the afternoon, but in terms of bringing the village together it was wonderful and would support a street closure. Ms Caroline Adcock said the importance is to have a good team who will liaise and work together on this. Mrs Anne Shaw, asked about tables. It was explained that the hall provided use of their tables for the Jubilee and Cllr Monteath-Wilson explained that if traders were spilling out onto the street they would have tables out. Mr White said that last year everyone came along with a table and chair and sat wherever. Mrs Gerry Dawson explained that the King has suggested that on the Monday 8th May there should be the ‘Big Help Out’ where volunteers come together to support their local area so could something be done for this. Mr Ben Wersley stated he would support traditional music. Mr Jon Boxall supported a later finish for the street party. Mrs Elspeth Farrar encouraged for the Tye to be used for this event. The meeting was then closed and re-opened to just Councillors. 
It was agreed that a street party would take place with a street closure from 11am until 7pm if enough stewards come forward to manage the later finish. The Clerk will work on the road closure paperwork and a poster will be sent to the Alfriston Hub to request volunteers to form a small working party to undertake the work required to make this a fantastic event. Action 4. 

182. Report on Tye and Recreation Ground – Cllr Beechey 
182.1 Tye Road resurfacing
Nothing new to report at this time. 

182.2 Playground update 
Friends of Alfriston Playground in conjunction with APC are opening the new Playground on Thursday 23rd February at 15:15. APC are very impressed by the end result and would like to thank Russell and his team at Cosmo Construction who managed the installation. APC would like to extend their thanks one again to Ms Anna Franklin for all her hard work and enthusiasm in fundraising and driving this project. Without her input we would not be where we are today. Also, thanks again to everyone at Friends of Alfriston Playground and all those who made donations.

Cllr Watkins asked the Clerk if she could update on the barriers on the Tye. The Clerk reported that a few weekends ago there was a sewage leak on the Tye from the AWMH. This was fixed by SEW quickly, however the area has been fenced off due to health and safety. APC are keen to wait for a downpour to give the area a good clean. Thanks was recorded to AEG for acting promptly on this issue when it was reported to them. 

183. Report from Planning Committee – Cllr Bell 
183.1 Applications considered by APC Planning Committee since last meeting
SDNP/22/05338/LDP 4 Smugglers Close, Alfriston, East Sussex, BN26 5TG Approved
SDNP/23/00366/LIS Winton Barn, Winton Street, Alfriston, East Sussex, BN26 5UJ Approved
SDNP/23/00138/LIS Barn to NE of Tile Barn House, Frog Firle Farm, BN26 5TT Approved

183.2 Applications notified or awaiting decision from SDNPA
SDNP/22/04972/LIS Laburnum Cottage, Sloe Lane, Alfriston, BN26 5UP Approved
SDNP/22/02365/HOUS Somerset House, High Street, Alfriston, BN26 5TD Approved

183.3 Enforcement updates
No update. 

184. Reports from Outside Bodies
184.1 Heartstart: Cllr Jen Watkins reported that there may be a new responder here in Alfriston very soon. There is a long process for her to undertake the training but watch this space. 
184.2 Alfriston Emergency Group: Mr Steve Woodgate reported that if there is no downpour for the Tye, then AEG will look to see if they can get the fire engine down there to give it a good clean before removing the fencing. 
184.3 Flood Forum – no report.   
184.4 Neighbourhood Watch – no report.   
184.5 Twinning Committee – Mr Michael Anderson wrote in to inform all that the Twinning AGM is being held at 4pm on Sunday March 12th in the OCC. 
184.6 St Andrew’s Church – Cllr Daw reported that the Bishop visited on Sunday 19th February to bless the bells and have a lunch. Cllr Daw thanked everyone who assisted with this event. Later that evening there was a concert held in the Church which went very well. On Ash Wednesday, there is a service at 11am. There will be no flowers in the Church until Good Friday. 
184.7 Clergy House – no report.  
184.8 Cuckmere Buses – no report.  
184.9 AWMH – Mr Adrian Butcher sent his apologies and nothing new to report. 
184.10 Speedwatch – Clerk asked if anyone is interested in becoming a Speedwatch member, please contact the Clerk as more members are needed to ensure there is a good rota and current members are not burnt out. 

185. Correspondence to the Clerk
1. The Alfriston WI are holding a tabletop sale at the AWMH on Saturday 15th April between 10:00 – 14:00. They are seeking permission to put up A boards for this. Permission was granted.
2. Clerk explained that in June 2022, permission was granted to the Mish Mash Morris group that they could perform on the Tye on the 31st July. They now need to change the date and have asked for Sunday 23rd July. Permission was granted. 
3. Alfriston Hub have fundraised £270 thus far for the Christmas tree this year. The funds are currently in the AWMH account and they are seeking permission to transfer it to APC to hold in their accounts so it is clear and transparent. Permission was granted and Clerk will confirm with Alfriston Hub albeit wait until 1st April when new financial year so accounts are very clear. 

186. Public Questions
1. Mrs Alex Polizzi asked if the Morris dancers could be asked if they would like to join on the Kings Coronation. All Cllrs agreed this was a great idea and the Clerk will ask. Action 5. 
2. Mrs Alex Polizzi asked if the A27 footpath has been opened up yet? It is believed that the majority of the path has been opened with it being completely open by the end of March. 
3. Mrs Adcock stated that on the subject on events, this Saturday 25th February in the OCC is a Green Future/Greater Opportunities event. Please drop in and refreshments will be available. 
4. Mrs Amanda Lawrence reported the state of the flint wall as you enter the village. Clerk confirmed this is private land and not APC’s responsibility, however she would report to ESH who would write to the landowner. Action 6. 
5. Mr White asked whether an email could be sent out stating how much APC are short on for the Queens Green Canopy as he believes more money may come in. Clerk will do this. Action 7. 
6. Mrs Hilary Rawlins asked for some more information about Speedwatch. The Clerk explained that Speedwatch is a community led group run by Sussex Police. The Clerk is the co-ordinator and it involves pairs of residents standing out in certain locations in the Village: Whiteway, bottom of Tye Road and bottom of North Street, in order to educate drivers not to speed coming in and out of the village. It is around 2 hours of training before you go out. All equipment is provided and everyone works in pairs. Ms Adcock suggested that a posted could be put up at the Green event in the OCC on Saturday. Clerk will get a poster to Ms Adock. Action 8. 
7. Mrs Amanda Lawrence reported the misplaced cobbles along the High Street. It was confirmed that these have been reported. 

187. Date of next meeting
The date of the next APC meeting is Monday 20th March 2023 in the Alfriston War Memorial Hall at 19:15. 
Signed:	[image: Picture 1]Mrs Victoria Rutt [Clerk and RFO] 
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APPENDIX B
[bookmark: _Hlk89683449]Report from Maria Caulfield MP

Reporting Potholes
I know that many residents are concerned about the condition of the roads and potholes in the parish. I have been raising particular concerns with East Sussex County Council and understand that some potholes across the constituency have already been repaired. If there and more or residents are not happy with the repairs please let me know.

£1.3m to support drug and alcohol recovery in East Sussex
I am very pleased to welcome £1.3 million to East Sussex in the aim of improving house support for drug and alcohol recovery.This will support a range of projects over the next three years such as training to help those dealing with trauma, women’s-only housing for those who have experienced domestic violence and support for those with cognitive impairments due to acquired brain injury. It strengthens the Government’s commitment to reducing drug use, and improving treatment outcomes, as part of the government’s 10-year drug strategy.

Meeting with Sussex MPs regarding New Eastbourne Hospital
Eastbourne MP Caroline Ansell organised the meeting in Westminster with Lord Markham who is the minister with responsibility for the Hospitals new build programme, to discuss the progress of the new hospital at the District General Hospital in Eastbourne. The Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) is working with the trust’s team to bring forward the plans as soon as possible. When I was first elected Eastbourne DGH was under threat of closure, so this is welcome news indeed and shows the huge investment that the Government is making locally. In addition to this work on a new surgical hub at the Eastbourne site will start work this year and will be finished by 2024. This surgical hub will patients in the area will have shorter waiting times for their surgery going forward. 

Sussex chosen to become hospital bed discharge front runner
I have welcomed the news that Sussex has been chosen as one of the six areas of the country that will benefit from a trial of new innovative solutions to free up hospital beds. This will see Sussex NHS health services trialling a new data tool to help services manage performance, give operational oversight and manage demand. Whether it is ambulance delays, crowded A&Es or shortages of hospital beds, getting people home more quickly from hospital will improve our local health service immeasurably.

Mental Health Funding for Sussex
It was great news therefore that as the Minister for Mental Health I was able to announce that the Government is investing a further £150 million in NHS mental health urgent and emergency care services. In Sussex, this funding will go towards a mental health crisis suite and improved ward facilities for those in mental health crisis at Eastbourne General Hospital. Over £800,000 is being allocated to The Haven, a purpose-built mental health assessment facility close to Eastbourne District General Hospital emergency department. 

In Sussex, patients also have access to Sussex Mental Healthline which offers listening support, advice, information and signposting to anyone experiencing difficulties, or who may be in crisis and in urgent need of help, with their mental health. This can be accessed by calling NHS 111 and select option 2 or dial 0800 0309 500
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Authority is sought to make the following payments:-

173 BACS £1,742.82

174 BACS £105.24

175 BACS £22.80

176 BACS £45.60

177 BACS £91.87

178 BACS £372.00

179 BACS £372.00

Total £2,752.33

Authority is sought to make the following payments made since last meeting:-

164 DD £9.99

165 DD £12.00

166 DD £20.00

167 BACS £367.22

168 CARD £99.99

169 DD £5.73

170 DD 153.88

171 DD £153.88

172 DD £9.99

Total £832.68

Summary of Bank Balances 20th February 2023

Business Current Account £4,949.69

Business Savings Account £90,419.02

TOTAL £95,368.71

Budget 22/23 Expenditure 

add £1,620

add £3,500

add £2,000 -£6,541.53

add £500

add £5,000

-£987.00

donations £10389.76 

plus grant £37,180

add £11,000

Victoria Rutt - expenses for mileage and stationary 

Alfriston Parish Council Finance Report 20th February 2023

Victoria Rutt - February 2023 salary 

Santander

O2

Inland Revenue - Tax and NI for January 2023

HP instant ink 

Biffa - allotment bins

iNTERBIZ

AWMH - hall hire

John O'Connor - Jan 2023 payment

NEST pension [Feb 2023 payment]

£15,000.00

£15,520.00 £17,140.00

Closing Balance 

RESERVE INFORMATION 

Tye Rd surface £11,500.00

Play Project 

£762.07

£0.00

High St Traffic Plan 

£200.00 £47,769.76

NDP

CIL money  £1,749.07

£0.00

£500.00

John O'Connor - Feb 2023 payment

TOTAL  £35,469.07 £88,130.30

Playground £6,000.00

HP instant ink 

General Reserves

Scottish Water [Clerk querying this as no account]

McAfee - annual auto-renew virus software

NEST pension [Jan 2023 payment]

Election costs  £500.00 £500.00

£1,458.47

Opening balance Project 

£5,000.00


